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Domain Parklands Master Plan Factsheet
Domain Parklands History

The Domain Parklands is strongly linked to the overall history of Melbourne. From the earliest of days of Melbourne’s colonial settlement this general area was set aside and used for a variety of public purposes. These uses included a reservation for a future Government House, Botanic Gardens, an Observatory, an Immigrants Home and boat rowing sheds.

The natural course of the Yarra River with its bends and wetlands has also had a huge influence on the how the area has been used and later developed, particularly on the south side. For the Kulin people, the river and billabongs were important sources of food and water and good places to camp. For the new town of Melbourne, the river flooding was substantially controlled by the early 1900’s through the straightening the River north of Princes Bridge. These works in turn created new areas in the Domain, including Alexandra Gardens, Alexandra Avenue and Queen Victoria Gardens.

The decision in the 1920’s to build the Shrine of Remembrance in the Domain, east of St Kilda Road led to a number of other major changes. These included the creation of new roads in the Domain and the redesignation of 42 acres of the Gardens of Government House to public parkland. This area became a popular location for major art pieces and memorials.

The Sidney Myer Music Bowl opened in the Domain in 1959 as avenue for public entertainment and concerts.

Victorian Heritage Registration
Specific areas within the Domain Parklands, such as the Royal Botanic Gardens, Government House, the Shrine of Remembrance and the Myer Music Bowl have been formally recognised as being of State level significance for many years.

In 2013 the balance of the area known as the Domain Parklands was also determined to be a place of cultural heritage significance to the State of Victoria and was included on the Victorian Heritage Register.

Further details about this Registration can be found here:

http://vhd.heritagecouncil.vic.gov.au/places/165951
Memorials

The large number of Memorials associated with both war and peace can be found in the Domain Parklands precinct. An essay commissioned by the City of Melbourne in 2014 on World War One memorials explains the story behind some of these Memorials (Please note the first and third memorial described here are not in the Domain Parklands, all the rest are.)

http://www.melbourne.vic.gov.au/AboutMelbourne/ArtsandEvents/PublicArt/Documents/World_war_one_memorials-Michael-Cathcart.pdf
